COUNCIL ON ACADEMIC ASSESSMENT (CAA)

Minutes, February 4, 2005

LC-31J; 9:30 – 11:00 am

Present:  Malcolm Sherman, Bruce Szelest, Sue Faerman, David Dai, Maria Brown, Richard Collier, William Lanford, Kristina Bendikas, Lee Franklin, Marjorie Pryse, Barbara Wilkinson

The Council reviewed the minutes from 12/15/04 meeting and had no objections.

The Council reviewed the draft guidelines for reviewing program self-studies.  Szelest noted two substantive changes: the first, located in section III C, states “provide a two-year summary of course grade distributions in 100, 200, 300, and 400 level courses.”  Collier asked about distinction between major and non-major courses.  Sherman responded that departments may disaggregate data further if they wish, but we need to start accumulating data if we're ever going to be ale to assess differences among departments in grading practices.  Collier said that it may be true for individual courses, but not department overall, and that averaging misses this.  Faerman added that other factors, such as class size, could also influence grade distribution, and suggested that we need more information.  Sherman suggested that this be used as a starting point.  Lanford agreed that he is starting out with no information on the distribution of grades in his department, to start simple with overall grade information might be appropriate, and added that more specific language such as reporting the total number of each grade given at each course level.  Brown said that we should give departments something, guidelines of what information we want.  Franklin said that between departments there may be disparities, within departments there may be other comparisons, and we can take these into consideration.  Faerman asked what we will do with the information.  Sherman responded that we can see what the data say, then discuss.  Faerman suggested that looking at grades without other variables taken into consideration doesn’t mean a lot.  Dai said that it’s a forest and trees situation, and it might be helpful to get a sense of the overall initially.  Lanford added that an initial look at overall grades may result in dispelling a myth or in seeing strange distributions, but we can’t tell faculty what grade to give.  Faerman suggested that an additional variable is junior graduation rate.  Collier suggested that we include W grades in addition to A-E and S/U, and that grades for the campus overall have been examined, with 100 level grades in the 2.5 – 2.6 range, 200 level grades in the 2.7 – 2.8 range.  Sherman suggested that we add S, U, and W grades to Lanford’s language to modify section III C.  Lanford made the motion.  Collier seconded it.  Eleven voted in favor, zero opposed.
Bruce continued with the second substantive change, bottom of page one, regarding an annual progress report.  Lanford asked whether a template exists, as we need to ask for something specific.  Pryse announced her presence at this meeting is the result of her new position as dean of graduate studies, and that the annual progress report is a way to revisit section V of the assessment plan and provide an update of sections II and III.  Collier expressed concern for workload if each department required a unique template, and suggested that perhaps a generic template would suffice.  Franklin said it seems a simple request for departments to generate a report of activities and results from the previous year.  Lanford suggested a draft statement of guidelines would be helpful for some.  Pryse informed the committee that some departments are already engaged in the activity of providing annual progress reports.  Szelest developed templates.  Faerman suggested that “Did you do anything else?” be added.  Szelest suggested that “Did you change your assessment plan?” be added.  Brown suggested that “What did you think about it?” be added.  Sherman said that making it retrospective might be problematic.  Collier suggested that a focus on the improvement loop versus policing might be better.  Bendikas reasoned that the annual progress reports would facilitate the seven year assessment.
Sherman moved to the report on the Economics self-study.  Lanford summarized that it appears the self-study was taken seriously, that the problems described in it deserve attention, and asked to whom should this report be directed?  The report was written as a memo to Dean Wick-Pelletier, Provost Jeryl Mumpower and Senate Chair, Carolyn MacDonald.  Szelest suggested adding the department chair to the list.  Sherman asked how to report it to the Senate, and is it confidential?  Lanford suggested presenting it to the executive committee.  Sherman asked whether we would approve the self study as having included all required data and analysis?  Faerman said that approved is not the correct term, and suggested that we state that we reviewed the full process.  Sherman said, approved the report of the self-study.  Pryse asked if we would comment on the improvement loop, and commented that the report is vague.  Sherman said that the last section, that plans depend on the number of faculty, is very clear.  Lanford suggested that we add a second technical comment suggesting a clearer assessment process.  Pryse added that we include a statement on what the council will look for in the next assessment report.  Lanford explained that our initial understanding of the council mission was to look at the study and create a one-page summary.  Szelest suggested that Wilkinson go to the departments with the council report.  Collier said that sharing the reviews and conclusions might be problematic.  Brown said that assessment is about candor and a focus on benefit will lead to future candor.  Faerman added that the emphasis should be on the improvement cycle.  This will allow departments to address issues and work towards solutions.  Lanford suggested that circulating the report to staff and administrators is less useful than circulating to faculty.  Sherman said that departments may differ on their preference for circulating the report.  Pryse suggested some middle ground, recognizing that self-studies are public documents.  Szelest pointed out that there are two issues here, first to encourage assessment to be public.  Lanford said if the situation in Economics is common, faculty will want to know and should be informed.  Faerman said that faculty should be informed, but was concerned about taking the document out of context.  She added that we should also distinguish between the publicness of department plans for improvement and the assessment document.  Using advisement as an example, Faerman said that a report of things not happening the way we would like may not need to be made public.  She added that a FOIL requires that tables be made public, but does not require that accompanying text be made public.
 

.
Sherman moved to the review of the Theatre self-study.  Szelest suggested that a standard template summary be added.  Lanford asked Szelest to draft this.  Collier asked if we have the authority to implement yearly reports?  Sherman asked whether we should propose it for Senate approval?  Faerman suggested we think about our overall procedures.  Lanford proposed that the executive committee decide what happens to our reports.  Faerman proposed that CETL house the self-study reports and make them available for reference.  Pryse added that they would be available as resources for other departments.  At the next meeting, discuss policies and procedures for annual progress report.
Respectfully submitted by Barbara Wilkinson

